

# Hydrophyllaceae Seeds and Germination

# Alicia Gamboa-deBuen\* • Alma Orozco-Segovia\*\*

Departamento de Ecología Funcional, Instituto de Ecología, Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México, Tercer Circuito Exterior, Ciudad Universitaria, 04510, México Distrito Federal, México

Corresponding authors: \* agamboa@ecologia.unam.mx \*\* aorozco@ecologia.unam.mx

# ABSTRACT

Germination of members of the Hydrophyllaceae family has been extensively studied, to shed light on basic germination mechanisms and to determine the evolved reproductive strategies that enable species to adapt to different environmental conditions. The effect of environmental factors on seed development and on seed soil permanence has been studied in *Hydrophyllum appendiculatum*, *Phacelia secunda* and *Wigandia urens*. Metabolic changes of osmotically conditioned *W. urens* were also investigated. The effect of fire on seed germination has been studied mainly in *Emmenanthe penduliflora* and several *Phacelia* species. These studies include the effect of smoke products on germination of different Hydrophyllaceae species. The mechanisms involved, and the effect of the putative main promoter of smoke have also been determined in several Hydrophyllaceae. The basic mechanisms of dormancy in relation to light and temperature inhibition have been determined in seeds of *Nemophila insignis* and *Phacelia tanacetifolia*.

Keywords: Emmenanthe, negative photoblastism, Nemophila, Phacelia, smoke

# CONTENTS

GENERAL ASPECTS OF THE HYDROPHYLLACEAE FAMILY	
ENVIRONMENTAL FACTORS AFFECTING SEED DEVELOPMENT AND SEED SOIL PERMANENCE	
DORMANCY AND GERMINATION REQUIREMENTS	
Smoke regulation of germination	
Negative photoblastism	
Other requirements for germination and dormancy breaking	
Germination treatments	
CONCLUSIONS	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
REFERENCES	

# GENERAL ASPECTS OF THE HYDROPHYLLACEAE FAMILY

The Hydrophyllaceae family is distributed mainly in West America, with 300 herbs and shrubs included in 18 genera (Codon, Draperia, Ellisia, Emmenanthe, Eriodictyon, Eucrypta, Hersperochiron, Hydrolea, Hydrophyllum, Lem-monia, Nama, Nemophila, Phacelia, Pholistoma, Romanzoffia, Tricardia, Turricula, Wigandia). These are grouped in the tribes Hydrophylleae, Phacelieae, Nameae and Hydroleae (Constance 1963). The genus *Phacelia* is the largest and most diverse member of the family Hydrophyllaceae. The members of this family are mostly annuals as Nama dichotomum, Nemophila aphylla and Phacelia ranunculaceae (Baskin et al 1993; Ochoa-Gaona 2001), biennials such as Hydrophyllum appendiculatum (Constance 1942) and perennial herbs such as Phacelia secunda and Nama lobbii (Nord and Leisser 1974; Cavieres and Arroyo 2001); occasionally they are shrubs such as Eriodictyon spp. (Abrams and Smiley 1915), or trees such as Wigandia urens (Ochoa-Gaona 2001).

California is the centre of diversity of this family, where 13 genera and 139 species are native. There is one genus endemic to southern Africa (*Codon*); another is distributed pantropically (*Hydrolea*). Evolutionary relationships within the angiosperm family Hydrophyllaceae have been analyzed (Ferguson 1999). Mature seeds of the Hydrophylleae tribe, which includes the five genera Hydrophyllum, Ellisia, Nemophila, Pholistoma, and Eucrypta, are mainly light brown to black, 1-3.5 mm in diameter and 0.8 to 4 mm long, and lack a cucullus (Table 1). The seeds of Nemophila species have a cucullus that may be conspicuous. Primary dispersal is generally autochorous, as in Nemophila menziesii, or anemochorous as in W. urens (Fig. 1, Cruden 1974, pers. obs.), but secondary dormancy is related to the presence of an elaiosome, as in Nemophila species, which may be significant in seed dispersal by ants (Werker 1997). The elaiosome may be the result of outgrowth of the exostome; this structure has been also reported as a caruncle (exostome aril), by Chandler (1902). In the other four genera, the seed coat surfaces are distinctly reticulate, with hexagonal or pentagonal chambers (Chuang and Constance 1992). The seed coat is important for systematic analysis in Hydrophyllaceae, as in Nama (Chance and Bacon 1984). Also, Hydrophyllaceae seeds have a copiously oily endosperm, which may be: mononuclear (as in Phacelia malvifolia), three-cellular (helobial endosperm is reported only for Phacelia parryi), of the Phacelia type (as in Romanzoffia), and of the Nemophila type (as in Nemophila species); embryos may be chlorophyllous or achlorophyllous (Svensson 1925 cited in Berg 1985; Werker 1997; Watson and Dallwitz 2007). In this family the origin and the timing of endosperm development distinguishes the Hydrophyllaceae tribes (Berg 1985). The family includes dwarf, linear and spatula

Genus	Species	Seeds/	Seed size	Colour	Other traits	Reference
Genus	species	seeds/ capsule	(mm)	Colodi	Other traits	ACICICIA
Draperia		4				Hitchcock 1933
Ellisia			1-3.5 L, 0.8-4 D	light brown-black	no cucullus	Constance 1939
	nvctelea	4	2-3 D	dark brown		Chuang and Constance 1992
Eriodictyon	angustifolium			black		Abrams and Smiley 1915
Enouiciyon	californicum	6-12		brown		Abrams and Smiley 1915
	sessilifolium			dark brown-black		Abrams and Smiley 1915
	trichocalyx			black		Abrams and Smiley 1915
Fueronte	chrysanthemifolia	8	1-1.5	dark brown-black	no cucullus	Constance 1938; Chuang and
Eucrypta						Constance 1992
	micrantha	7-15	>1	dark brown-black	no cucullus	Constance 1938; Chuang and Constance 1992
Tydrolea		10-50				Coleman 2008
Hydrophyllum		1-3	2-3.5 D		no cucullus	Chuang and Constance 1992
	appendiculatum	1	2 D	reddish- brown	no cucullus	Constance 1942
	canadense	1-2	3-4D	light-dark brown	no cucullus	Constance 1942
	capitatum	2	2-3 D	light brown	no cucullus	Constance 1942
	fenleri	1-3	2.5-3 D	light brown	no cucullus	Constance 1942
	occidentale	1-2	3	brown	no cucullus	Constance 1942
	tenuipes	1	3.5 D	yellowish-reddish- brown	no cucullus	Constance 1942
		2	2250			Constance 1042
· ·	virginianum	2	2-3.5 D	light brown	no cucullus	Constance 1942
Lemmonia		4		dark brown-black		Bacon 1987, Hitchcock 1933
Vama	aretioides	10-35				Hitchcock 1933
	biflorum	40-100		brown		Hitchcock 1933
	densum	14-16	~0.6 L	dark brown		Hitchcock 1933
	dichotomum	20-70	0.3-0.8	brown		Ochoa-Gaona 2001
	havardii	40-60	~0.6 L	brown		Hitchcock 1933
	hirstum	4-12	~0.7 L	brown		Hitchcock 1933
	hispidum		0.3-1.5 D	yellow		Chance and Bacon 1984
	jamaicense			brown		Chance and Bacon 1984
	lobbii	8-14	1.4-1.5 L	dark brown		Chance and Bacon 1984
	organifolium	20-60	0.4-0.1, L, 0.1 W	brown-black		Hitchcock 1933; Ochoa-Gaona 2001
	palmeri	12-40	~1 L	brown		Hitchcock 1933
	purpusii*	80				Hitchcock 1933
	rothrockii	16-20	1.5 L, 1.4 D	brown		Hitchcock 1933; Chance and Bacon 1984
	rotundifolium	~150	0.3 L	brown		Hitchcock 1933
	sandwicense		0.3-1.5 D	grey white		Chance and Bacon 1984
	sericeum	100-130	0.5-0.7 L	brown		Hitchcock 1933
	spathulatum	40-50	~1 L	brown		Hitchcock 1933
	stenocarpum	120-250	0.3 L	straw colored		Hitchcock 1933
	stenophyllum	30-40		light brown		Hitchcock 1933
	stevensii		0.3-1.5 D	yellow		Chance and Bacon 1984
	turneri		0.3-1.5 D	vellow		Chance and Bacon 1984
	undulatum	80-260	0.4-0.6 L, 0.2 W	light yellow		Ochoa-Gaona 2001
	xylopodum*	~150	0.4-0.0 L, 0.2 W 0.5 L	yellow		Hitchcock 1933
Vemophila	aphylla	~150 1-4	2-4 L		cucullus	Chuang and Constance 1992
emophia	atomaria	1-4	2-4 L		cuculus	Cruden 1974
	atomaria aurita	4	1.2-3 D		no caruncle	Chandler 1902
		4	2-3.5 D	 blood red		Chandler 1902 Chandler 1902
	breviflora				caruncle	
	exilis hotoronhulla	2-5	 2 <i>4</i> I		caruncle	Chandler 1902 Chusng and Constance 1002
	heterophylla	1-4	2-4 L		cuculus	Chuang and Constance 1992
	integrifolia				cuculus	Cruden 1974
	kirtleyi	2-4	2-3 L		caruncle	Chandler 1902
	maculata	5-12	1.5-3 L			Chandler 1902
	menziesii	5-25	1.2 L		caruncle	Chandler 1902
	microcalyx	1-2				Chandler 1902
	parviflora	4, 2-5			caruncle	Chandler 1902
	pedunculata	6-8	1.5-2.5 L		caruncle	Chandler 1902
	phacelioides	4		dark	cuculus	Chandler 1902; Chuang and Constance 1992
	sepulta	4	2.3 L		caruncle	Chandler 1902
	*	4 5-20	2.3 L 2-4 L			
	spatulata*			blook harris	cuculus	Chuang and Constance 1992
Phacelia	adenophora*	8-14	1-1.5 L	black-brown		Eastwood 1944; Halse 1981
	alba		2.4-3 L, 1.4-1.5 W	light-dark brown		Atwood 1975
	amabilis	2-4	3-4 L			Atwood 1975
	ambigua		3.3 L, 1.5 W			Atwood 1975
	anelsonii		2.7-3.4 L, 1-1.3 W			Atwood 1975
	argillacea	4	2.4 L	brown		Atwood 1975

# Table 1 (Cont.)

Table 1 (Cont Genus	Species	Seeds/ capsule	Seed size (mm)	Colour	Other traits	Reference
Phacelia	arizonica	4	1.8-1.9 L			Atwood 1975
	bakeri		2.7-3 L, 1.3-1.6 W	brown		Atwood 1975
	barnebyana*	18-20	0.7-1 L	blackish		Howell 1943
	bombycina		2.2-2.5 L, 1-1.4 W	dark brown		Atwood 1975
	cephalotes*	8-12	1.5 L			Howell 1943
	coerulea			dark brown		Atwood 1975
	congesta	4	2.6-3.2 L, 1.2-1.4 W	brown		Atwood 1975
	constancei	4	2.5-2.8 l, 1.1.2 W	black		Atwood 1975
	corrugata		3.1-4 L, 1.3-1.7 W	light brown		Atwood 1975
	covillei	2-4	2-2.5 L	brown		Sewell and Vincent 2006
	coulteri	4	1.8-2 L, 0.8 W			Ochoa-Gaona 2001
	crenulata	4	2-3.6 L, 1-2 W	dark		Atwood 1975
	demissa*	4 10-16	2-3.0 L, 1-2 W 1-1.5 L			
				brown		Howell 1943
	denticulata	4	4 L, 1.7 W	brown		Atwood 1975
	filiformis*	20-24	0.6-1 L	brown		Howell 1943
	formosula	4	2.5-3 L, 1.2-1.4 W	dark brown		Atwood 1975
	geraniifolia*	50-100	0.5-0.7 L	black		Howell 1943
	glaberrima*	7-10	1.1-1.5 L			Eastwood 1944, Halse 1981
	glandulosa		2.4-3.3 L, 1.1-1.4 W	reddish brown		Atwood 1975
	glechomifolia*	36-43	0.5 L	black brown		Howell 1943
	heterophylla	1-5	1.5-2.5 L, 0.8-1.3 W	brown		Ochoa-Gaona 2001
	howelliana	4	3.2-4 L, 1.4-1.8 W	brown		Atwood 1975
	hydrophylloides	3-16				Hoffman 1999
	incana*	23-37	0.6 L	brown		Howell 1943
	indecora*	~40	0.6 L	olowii		Howell 1943
				dark brown-black		
	integrifolia		3.1-4.5 L, 1.7-2.2 W			Atwood 1975
	intermedia		2.7-2.9 L, 1.5-1.6 W	dark brown		Atwood 1975
	inundata*	20-26	1.5-1.7L			Eastwood 1944, Halse 1981
	inyoensis*	18-20	1 L			Eastwood 1944
	inyoensis*	16-21	0.5-1L			Halse 1981
	laxiflora*	~220	0.5-0.7 L	black		Howell 1943
	lemmonii*	70-140	0.5 L	brown		Howell 1943
	lutea*	10-17	1-1.5 L	brown		Eastwood 1944, Halse 1981
	mammillarensis	4	3 L, 1.5 W	brown		Atwood 1975
	monoensis*	7-10	1.1-1.7L			Halse 1981
	mustelina*	40-70, 80	0.5-0.7 L	dark brown		Howell 1943
	neomexicana	40 70,00	3.2 L, 1.1-1.5 W	brown		Atwood 1975
	nevadensis	4 18-24	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	brown		
			>1L			Howell 1943
	palida	4	2.5 L, 1.5 W	black		Atwood 1975
	parishii*	30-43	1-1.3 L	black brown		Howell 1943
	pedicelata	4	3 L, 1.1-1.8 W			Atwood 1975
	peirsoniana*	40-50	1-1.3 L	brown-black		Howell 1943
	perityloides*	~200	0.5 L	brown		Howell 1943
	platycarpa	8-19	1.3 L, 0.5-2 W	reddish brown		Ochoa-Gaona 2001
	popei	4	1.8 L, 1.4 W	brown		Atwood 1975
	pulchella*	30-50	0.5-1 L	brown		Howell 1943
	rafaelensis	4	3.5-4 L, 1.5-2 W			Atwood 1975
	ranunculacea	2-4	1.8-2.8 L	light brown		Sewell and Vincent 2006
	robusta	∠ -r	2.9-3.7 L, 1.1-1.7 W	reddish brown		Atwood 1975
		60 100	,			
	rotundifolia*	60-100	0.5 L	brownish		Howell 1943
	rupestris	4	2.1-2.7 L, 1 W	brown		Atwood 1975
	salina*	7-9	1.5-2 L	brown		Eastwood 1944, Halse 1981
	saxicola*	60	0.3-0.4 L	blackish		Howell 1943
	scariosa	4	3 L, 1-1.3 W	dark brown		Atwood 1975
	scopulina*	11-15	1.3-1.8 L			Eastwood 1944
	suavolens*	8-16	1-2 L	blackish		Howell 1943
	submutica*	10-11	1.5-2			Eastwood 1944
	tanacetifolia	4	2.7 L, 1.5 W			Serrato et al. 1998, Hoffman
	tetramera *	20	1 L			1999 Eastwood 1944, Halse 1981
	utahensis	4		dark		Atwood 1975
	vossii	4	2.5-3.1 L, 1-1.4 W			
			,			Atwood 1975
	welshii	4	2.8-3.4 L, 1.3-1.5 W	brown		Atwood 1975
Pholistoma	auritum*	4	2-3 D			Berg 1985
	lilja	1-4	2-3 D		cucullus none	Constance 1939
	membranaceum	1-2, 1-4	2-3D		cucullus none	Constance 1939; Berg 1985
	racemosum	1, 4-8	1-2 D		cucullus none	Constance 1939; Berg 1985
	racemosum	1,40				



Fig. 1 Micrographs of mature Hydrophyllaceae seeds. (A) Emmenanthe penduliflora (Nevada, USA). (B) Eryodictyon trichocalix (Baja California, Mexico). (C) Hesperochiron (USA). (D) Hydrolea quadrivalvis (USA). (E) Nama dichotomus. (F) Nemophila spatulata (Nevada, USA). (G) Phacelia secunda (Argentina). (H) Phacelia magallaniza (Argentina). (I) Turricula parryi (California, USA). (J) Wigandia urens (México DF, Mexico). The seeds were obtained from the Hydrophyllaceae collection (Herbario Nacional de México). Bars = 5 mm.

types of embryo. Seeds of Eriodictyon, Hydrolea and Nama genera have dwarf embryos and a soft-fleshy endosperm, whereas *Pholistoma* has a linear embryo (Berg 1985), and Hydrophyllum and Phace-lia have representative species of both linear and spatulate embryo types and a fleshy endosperm (Martin 1946). Hard endosperm has been reported only for Hydrophyllum canadense. In Hydrophyllaceae, seed germination is phanerocotylar, as in Phacelia campanularia, Phacelia crenulata, Phacelia tanacetifolia and Eriodyction spp (Abrams and Smiley 1915; Juhren et al. 1956). Dormancy, germination requirements and growth habitats suggest that seed storage behaviour in members of this family is orthodox. Few reports exist about seed longevity and seed storage behaviour. Viabilities of 5-21 years for N. lobbii, N. menziesii subsp. atomaria, Phacelia ramosissima, Phacelia viscida and P. tanacetifolia, have been reported (Hong and Ellis 1996).

Hydrophyllaceae species grow in a wide range of

Table 2 Hydrophyllaceae species cited as weeds in Holm et al. (19)	79)	).	
--	-----	----	--

Genus	Species	Country	Ranking of importance
Ellisia	nycteles	USA	unknown
Eriodyction	angustifolium	USA	unknown
	californicum	USA	unknown
	crassifolium	USA	unknown
Hydrolea	graminifolia	Nigeria	principal weed
	glabra	Nigeria	principal weed
	macrocephala	Nigeria	principal weed
	quadrivalvis	USA	unknown
	spinosa	Trinidad	unknown
		Indonesia	present
	uniflora	USA	unknown
	zeylanica	Ceylan	unknown
		Brazil	present
		Indonesia	present
		India	present
		Philippines	present
Nama	jamaicense	Argentina	common weed
Phacelia	purshii	USA	unknown
	tanacetifolia	Guatemala	unknown
	v	Honduras	unknown
		Salvador	unknown

environments. Phacelia and Nama species grow mainly in arid or in helophytic environments (Howell 1943; Bacon 1987), whereas Hydrophyllum and Pholistoma species are mainly mesophytic. Species of the genus Hydrophyllum growing in arid environments are always found in the shade, adjacent to rocks for example (Constance 1942); whereas in Pholistoma, species growing in open grasslands such as Pholistoma auritum establish themselves under the shade of trees (Parker and Muller 1979). There are also species growing in mesic forest, such as Ellisia nyctelea (Struik 1965), and in hydrophilous habitats such as Hydrolea zeylanica, which has been reported growing in wet seeded rice systems (http://www.biologie.uni-hamburg.de/b-online/ delta/angio/www/hydrophy.htm). Several Hydrophyllaceae species have been reported as weeds or potential weeds (Table 2). Species of several genera (e.g. Nama, Phacelia, Wigandia) have weed traits, such as abundant seed production, small seed size, and complex dormancy favouring their presence in permanent seed banks. Several are halophytes and grow in poor soils with low water availability, such as P. campanularia and Nama demissum which live in deserts and are able to germinate and grow after rainfall of 23-98 mm (Went and Wetergaard 1949; Juhren et al. 1956), Phacelia distans and Emmenanthe rosea which grow on serpentine soils (Zammit and Zedler 1994; Taylor and Levy 2002), and W. urens on volcanic rock (González-Zertuche et al. 2001).

#### ENVIRONMENTAL FACTORS AFFECTING SEED DEVELOPMENT AND SEED SOIL PERMANENCE

The production of heterogeneous seeds is an important strategy of higher plants for perpetuating themselves under adequate ecophysiological conditions. This heterogeneity is related to morphological characteristics such as seed colour, size and shape, and to physiological properties that relate to the extent of dormancy, dispersion and persistence within the seed bank (Matilla et al. 2005). The architectonical distribution of flowers in the inflorescence has no effect on seed size or other reproductive structures, and an important ontogenic component has therefore been proposed to explain variation in certain reproductive traits of H. appendiculatum (Wolfe 1992). In this species, seed size heterogeneity within a population is a result of pollination effects, abiotic environment, and developmental constraints. Seed size was significantly influenced by light level, but no effect was observed due to soil type, fertilizer addition, or defoliation (Wolfe 1995). A maternal component of variation in seed mass has also been demonstrated in this species, and there is a temporal decline in seed size; seeds formed earlier are larger. Large seeds of this species develop into larger seedlings, which have higher survival and show a selective advantage over small seeds (Wolfe 1995). Seed size variation in this species has been also attributed to a male-female trade off; higher pollen production results in smaller seed size. Additionally, inbreeding and the presence of hermaphroditism reduce seed production (females produce more seeds) in N. menziesii and in Phacelia linearis (Eckhart 1992; Diggle 1995; Byers et al. 1997; Gómez 2006). In other Phacelia species no correlation was found between seed size and flowering in seeds and fruit traits (Primak 1987). A relation between seed size and the number and position of the ovules present in the ovary has been established in Nama species (Chance and Bacon 1984). Seed size variation can be also be related to competence in N. menziesii, which causes a reduction in seed size and increases seed dormancy (Platenkamp and Shaw 1993). Also, fungal disease reduces seed mass in three species of Hydrophyllum (Marr and Marshal 2006). In annual Hydrophyllaceae such as N. menziesii, seed heterogeneity can also result in functional heterogeneity, which may disperse germination through at least three years, favouring a seed bank (Baskin and Baskin 1973; Cruden 1974; Baskin et al. 1993). A relation between seed heterogeneity and the year of production has been demonstrated in Phacelia dubia var. dubia. Dormancy loosing and germination depend on the production year in a range of 56.7 to 100% (Baskin and Baskin 1973). Germination dispersal in a particular germination period is also related to seed heterogeneity. A fraction of P. dubia seeds are able to germinate at 15-20°C immediately after dispersal but the optimal germination age is 3-5 months; 90% of this population germinates in a wide range of temperatures (5 to 30°C, Baskin and Baskin 1985). Thus the afterripening period required to germinate could be variable among seed population.

Studies of the relation between seed germination patterns that maximize seedling establishment to local environments have been conducted with *N. menziesii* and *P. secunda*.

*N. menziesii* is endemic to California and Oregon, and grows in many communities from sea level to altitudes over 1515 m, in high habitat diversity. The germination response of local populations to temperature and water availability varies with altitude and latitude. Seeds from more northern latitudes and higher altitudes require more water for germination at a given temperature than seeds from hotterdrier habitats. Water requirement for germination was tested using different concentrations of mannitol solutions (0.8-0.08 M, Cruden 1974).

Many Hydrophyllaceae species are able to grow at a wide range of heights, such as Hydrophyllum occidentale (75-2900 m asl) and Hydrophyllum capitatum (350-3000 m asl, Constance 1942). The effect of environmental variation with height has been studied in P. secunda and W. urens. These species grow from sea level to 3400 and 2600 m asl, respectively. They are also widely distributed in latitude; P. secunda grows from the south of the United States to southern South America, and W. urens from Mexico to Colombia. P. secunda is a herb, whereas W. urens is a shrub or a tree. In Chile, P. secunda has a wide distribution in latitude and altitude; its germination was studied at its various altitudes. This species is physiologically dormant and requires stratification to germinate, avoiding precocious germination under autumn conditions so as to prevent damage to young seedlings by freezing temperatures. P. secunda seeds taken from lower elevations require a shorter period of cold stratification (two months) to begin germination, whereas those from higher elevations require longer periods (five months, Cavieres and Arroyo 2000). In contrast, W. urens seeds show dormancy only in a small fraction of the seed population (<10%). Seeds germinate from 10°C to 35°C and do not have limiting dormancy or light requirements. Germination of this species was studied at a range of altitudes from 1260 to 2500 m asl. The germination capacity of this species conformed to a normal distribution along the gradient. The highest germination capacity was found at 2345 m asl, and the lowest at 1260 m asl. The five populations distributed over height all germinate in the same temperature range, but the thermal-time to reach a given percentile germination increased with elevation (Reyes-Ortega 2001). P. secunda and W. urens seeds cope with temperature variations along the altitudinal gradient using different strategies. Also, it has been found that in *Hydrophyllum fendleri and H*. capitatum growing at 2987.04 and 1895.6 m asl respectively, the deepness of dormancy increases with elevation. Although both species had viable seed, *H. capitatum* did not germinate after several stratification and scarification treatments. About 31.5% of H. fendleri germinated at 18°C after exposure to the same treatments (Pelton 1956). In N. menziesii, stratification of imbibed seed at low temperatures ( $\leq$ 10°C) induced germination, but stratification at warm temperatures  $\geq 26^{\circ}$ C inhibited germination; at high altitudes the effect of cold stratification is related to the environmental conditions, but in annual species germination is related to the seasonality of the species, either winter or summer plants (Baskin and Baskin 1971, 1973; Cruden 1974; Baskin and Baskin 1983, 1985)

Persistent seed banks are those in which the seeds of a species remain viable in the soil for at least 1 year after production. The formation of a persistent seed bank as a selected life history trait depends on dormancy or environmental requirements (light and temperature). In these alpine environments, persistent seed banks might be related to seed dormancy or to favorable conditions for seed preservation. In alpine environments, 14% of the persistent seed bank was represented by P. secunda (Arroyo et al. 1999). In P. secunda there is a difference in viability between different populations. Seeds collected from lower elevations were not viable after 1 year of burial at any elevation, whereas most of the seeds collected from higher elevations remained viable. Seeds from higher elevations show a stronger innate dormancy that is possibly related to an accumulation of phenolic compounds (Cavieres and Arroyo 2001).

Seed heteromorphism and microenvironment hetereogeneity maintain permanent seed banks of the Hydrophyllaceae winter annual plants from different habitats. The individual seeds viability and the heterogeneity in germination timing were determined by the germination requirements such as a population difference in the dormancy deepness (physiological dormancy for Hydrophyllaceae) and the secondary dormancy induction by environmental and microenvironmental conditions in non dormant seeds. A cyclic pattern of dormancy induction by winter low temperatures and dormancy breaking by warm temperatures is observed during several years on different seed populations. This dormancy-non dormancy cycle has been described for P. dubia; 30-60% of the seeds germinate during the first year and winter temperatures induce dormancy in the remaining seeds that germinate during autumn (Baskin and Baskin 1973). Some remaining seeds re-enter in dormancy the following winter and new seeds are added to the seed bank maintaining it over time. Cycles of secondary dormancy are not present in all Hydrophyllaceae species. N. aphylla and P. ranunculacea seeds remain in seed bank because primary dormancy has not been overcome or germination requirements were not covered (Baskin et al. 1993). Dormancy cessation is also determined by the variation on environmental conditions. In Hydrophyllum macrophyllum, 2 to 4 weeks of warm stratification are necessary to break root dormancy.

Burial has effects on seedling emergence, and on the cessation of dormancy and the coverage requirements of seeds. For example, seeds of *P. tanacetifolia* must be buried 3-6 cm (1/8-1/4 inches) deep to prevent exposure to light during germination (Gilbert 2003). Buried seeds may also undergo hydration (natural priming), regulated by the soil and seed water potential. The relation between laboratory priming and the persistence of the seeds in the soil has been studied in the Hydrophyllaceae species *W. urens.* The phy-

siological and ecological consequences for germination, establishment, survival and growth of the natural priming have also been investigated in W. urens (González-Zertuche et al. 2001). Controlled imbibition of seeds in order to improve germination, seedling vigour, emergence and establishment is known as priming. This procedure has been extensively used with commercial seeds, and the biochemical and metabolic changes that occur in the primed seeds are well documented in the literature (Bray 1995). In general, the controlled hydration of seeds promotes pregerminative metabolic events such as an increase in RNA content, protein synthesis of enzymes related to endosperm weakening, and mobilization of stored compounds and proteins. Mobilization of globulins and sucrose was observed in natural primed W. urens seeds, suggesting that the metabolic processes that occur during priming also take place in buried seeds (González-Zertuche et al. 2001; Gamboa-deBuen et al. 2006). In W. urens, synchronous and rapid germination when rains are well established have been related to natural priming. Rapid germination after the first rains has also been reported for *Pholistoma* (Searcy 1970).

### DORMANCY AND GERMINATION REQUIREMENTS

# Smoke regulation of germination

Many studies of the relation between germination and fire have been carried out in "fire recruiter" species of the genera Phacelia and Emmenanthe. "Fire-recruiters" are characterized by prolonged deep seed dormancy in a soil seed bank, whose germination is promoted by smoke or charred wood. They are always established in the first spring after a fire. Smoke and charred wood are considered to be an environmental cue for germination in Hydrophyllaceae and many other plant families (van Staden et al. 2000). In turn, these plants recharge the persistent soil seed bank until the next fire, so that the population is maintained over time. Seeds of Hydrophyllaceae fire-recruiters can remain in the soil for several years; Phacelia brachyloba seeds have been found in the seed bank 85 years after the last fire, and their germination was induced only by natural fires (Zammit and Zedler 1988; Moreno and Oechel 1991; Keeley and Fotheringham 1998a). After fire, some species remain growing in the burned area for 20-25 years, such as Eriodictyon californicum (Biswell and Gilman 1961), while others remain only a short time, such as *Pholistoma auritum*, Emmmenanthe penduliflora and E. rosea (Wicklow 1966; Guo 2001); there is therefore a sequential replacement of Hydrophyllaceae species post-fire (Zammit and Zedler 1994; Guo 2001). The effect of field fires is not the same for all Hydrophyllaceae species growing in these areas. Germination and establishment of P. brachyloba, P. viscida, and E. penduliflora is increased after fires, but Eriodictyon crassifolium and Turricula parryi have little fire dependence (Keeley and Pizorno 1986a; Moreno and Oechel 1991; Zammit and Zedler 1994; Tyler 1995). Eucrypta chrysanthemifolia is common in fire-prone Mediterranean areas; although smoke induces its germination, its establishment does not increase after fires (Keeley and Soderstrom 1986; Zammit and Zedler 1994; Tyler 1995; Keeley et al. 2005). Establishment of Hydrophyllaceae after fires may also be determined by the topography. E. penduliflora, Phacelia cicutaria and Phacelia grandiflora can establish themselves on north and south facing slopes, but Phacelia auritum is established only on north facing slopes (Guo 2001). After fires, Hydrophyllaceae can also be facultative seeders or resprouters in fire-prone habitats, as in Eriodyction trichocalyx and E. crassifolium (Keeley et al. 2006).

The mechanisms involved in germination of fire recruiters have been studied in Hydrophyllaceae. Sweeney (1956) attributed the requirement of fire for germination to physical mechanisms that impose seed dormancy. In *Phacelia* seeds and other Hydrophyllaceae, structures exist adjacent to the embryo that impede embryo growth and root protrusion, so that removal of the cap endosperm and/or

acid scarification induces germination (0 to 69%, Jones and Schlensinger 1980). In the case of E. penduliflora, smoke erodes the external waxy cuticle, modifying its selective permeability so as to promote the leakage of inhibitors (polyphenols) present in the seed. This mechanism also occurs in N. lobbii (Nord and Leisser 1974; Egerton-Warburton 1998). Phacelia minor, P. brachyloba and P. grandiflora and E. penduliflora seeds contain high levels of sucrose linoleate, a potent inhibitor to seed germination; this compound was not detected in fire independent species such as P. tanacetifolia and P. campanularia. A significant difference in the yield of this compound between species correlates with life history traits (fire-dependent versus -independent) (Egerton-Warburton and Ghisalberti 2001). Sucrose linoleate may contribute to the control of dormancy in Hydrophyllaceae, extending longevity of the soil seed bank by direct inhibition of germination. Tests indicate that sucrose linoleate extracts from E. penduliflora seeds can totally inhibit germination of P. tanacetifolia at an appropriate concentration (5 mg/mL, Egerton-Warburton and Ghisalberti 2001). Sucrose esters may limit seed herbivory or the deterioration of seeds via the action of soil microbes because of their selective insecticidal properties (Chortyk et al. 1996) and antibacterial and antimicrobial activities (Chortyk et al. 1993). The presence of inhibitors in seeds is related to the reduction in oxygen available for germination (Atwater 1980); this may explain the induction of germination of E. penduliflora and Nemophila insignis by  $H_2O_2$ (and under media with high oxygen availability), at a con-centration of 1 kmol m<sup>-3</sup> d<sup>-1</sup> (0 to 88%; Keeley and Fotheringham 1998b) or 100% of oxygen tension in P. tannacetifolia (80% germination, Chen 1970). Woody seed coats with a semipermeable layer have also been reported in Hydrophyllaceae (Silvertown 1984). The presence of a waxy outer cuticle may explain this impermeability, as in E. penduliflora (Egerton-Warburton 1998). In contrast, for smoke-stimulated seeds a relevant seed trait is the presence of poorly developed outer cuticle adjacent to a highly textured seed coat (Keeley and Fotheringham 1998b). In fact, E. penduliflora, E. chrysanthemifolia, P. grandiflora and other fire recruiting Hydrophyllaceae species have permeable seeds and are fully imbibed a few hours after sowing on a wet surface (Sweeney 1956; Christensen and Muller 1975; Keeley and Fotheringham 1998b). As a result, Hydrophyllaceae seed recruiters and others are physiologically dormant; and, in contrast to legume fire recruiters with impermeable seeds that have physical dormancy (Baskin and Baskin 2004), in the Hydrophyllaceae impermeable seed coats have not been reported (Baskin and Baskin 2000). Smoke increases sensitivity to gibberellic acid and facilitates Nicotiana attenuata seed germination (Schwachtje and Baldwin 2004). However, no effect of different gibberellic acid concentrations (1, 5, and 10 mmol m<sup>-3</sup>) was observed on the germination of *E. penduliflora* or *P. grandiflora* (Keeley and Fotheringham 1998b).

The effect of several fire products (charred wood, heat, ash, smoke) and the consequent environmental changes (increases in temperature, light and nutrients and decreases in soil moisture and allelopathic products coming from stand vegetation) have been studied in Hydrophyllaceae. In E. crassifolium, germination response to charate (concentrated charred wood) can occur independently of fire heat, whereas in other species there is an interaction between the different fire products (Keeley 1987). Heat itself does not induce germination of E. penduliflora, E. chrysanthemifolia, or P. grandiflora. These species did not germinate after treating seeds with high temperatures such as 80, 100, 120, 140, or 160°C during 10 min, or 60, 80, and 100°C for 1 h, or 60 and 80°C for 2 h (Christensen and Muller 1975). The germination of Phacelia fremontii, P. brachyloba, P. minor, P. parryi, P. viscida, and E. crassifolium pretreated with high temperatures at different exposure time was very low (<10%, Keeley et al. 1985; Keeley 1987; Keeley and Keeley 1987). Germination of E. californicum is partially induced by heat (0 to 29%, Le Fer and Parker 2005). At difference, heat promotes germination of fire recruiter plants from different families such as Lotus scoparious (Leguminoseae) and Phylica ericoides (Rhamnaceae) (Christensen and Muller 1975; Keeley and Bond 1997). Simultaneously exposur to heat and smoke, charred wood or charate induced germination in E. crassifolium (0 to 30%, 33 to 82%), E. penduliflora (0 to 100%), P. cicutaria (5 to 15%, 6 to 57%) and P. grandiflora (1 to 75%) indicating that seeds are viable after heat shock (Keeley 1987; Keeley and Keeley 1987; Keeley 1991; Keeley et al. 2005). E. californicum and P. cicutaria are among the few species in which only partial germination is induced by heat (Keeley et al. 1985; Le Fer and Parker 2005). Temperatures of 50°C during two weeks incubation or heat shock at 80°C (120 min) or at 120°C in combination with charred wood increase the germination of P. grandiflora (2 to 10%), P. parryi (0 to  $\overline{4}\%$ ) and P. viscida (4 to 19%) (Keeley et al. 1985). E. crassifo*lium* germination is also increased by heat shock and smoke; seeds are more responsive to these factors when subsequently ripened during the next year (Keeley et al. 2005). Heating of chaparral soil at 195°C (temperatures registered during fires) induces germination of seeds contained in the seed bank, and the addition of charate has a positive effect on germination. The presence of fire products in soils burned a considerable time before has been related to their permanence and their slow lixiviation (Keeley and Nitzberg 1984).

In some species the effect of moist and dry heat has been tested. E. penduliflora and E. californicum have good tolerance to dry heat shock (150°C), but not to moist heat shock (Parker 1987; Le Fer and Parker 2005). The effect of fire seasonality on seed germination has also been studied using Hydrophyllaceae plants. In California chaparral, wet conditions in spring cause high mortality of the soft coated seeds of Emmenanthe, so that fire-stimulated seed germination occurs mainly following autumn fires (Le Fer and Parker 2005). The effect of heat on imbibed seeds can also result in a change of composition and structure of vegetation after deliberate fires; some Hydrophyllaceae appear if fire is applied during the rainy season (P. brachyloba) or at its end (P. cicutaria, P. grandiflora, P. viscida, E. penduliflora, E. chrysanthemifolia), or alternatively during the dry season (E. penduliflora, Beyers and Wakeman 1997).

Nitrates induce germination of several species. Germination of *E. penduliflora* seeds is increased from 38 to 585 by 10 mM KNO<sub>3</sub> (Pons 1989; Karssen and Hilhorst 1992; Thanos and Rundel 1995). However, ammonium and nitrates do not increase germination of several "fire recruiters" (Keeley 1991). Also, nitrates, ammonium, phosphates, potassium and sulphates do not increase germination of *P. grandiflora* and *E. penduliflora* seeds (Christensen and Muller 1975; Keeley and Fotheringham 1998b). The contradictory findings about the effect of NO<sub>3</sub>- are apparently due to pH-dependent stimulating effect of nitrates (Keeley and Fotheringham 1998b).

Germination after fire has also been related to the elimination of inhibitors present in the plants growing in the area. Leaf leachate of Adenostoma fasciculatum, which is a dominant shrub growing in the Californian chaparral, inhibited germination of several species (not Hydrophyllaceae), but did not inhibit germination of postfire species such as E. penduliflora, E. chrysanthemifolia, P. grandiflora, and P. fremontii. In this case, E. grandiflora and E. chrysanthemifolia should be scarified to induce germination with and without the leachate (Christensen and Muller 1975; Keeley et al. 1985; Keeley and Fotheringham 2000). In combination with heat shocks (80-120°C), the leachate of A. fasciculatum increases germination of P. cicutaria and P. grandiflora (Keeley et al. 1985). Hydrophyllaceae such as Pholistoma auritum also produce allelopathic substances (Parker and Muller 1979) that may be destroyed by fire.

Stimulation of germination by fire also could be related to chemicals from combustion products. Charred wood was first shown to stimulate *E. penduliflora* germination (0 to 57%) (Wicklow 1977; Jones and Schlesinger 1980), an effect subsequently reported for many other chaparral species (Keeley 1991). In other species, such as *P. minor*, germination is increased only slightly by charred wood (0 to 13%) (Keeley and Keeley 1987). Promotion of germination by charred wood was also observed in non "fire recruiter" species, although germination of *P. brachyloba* is not induced by charred wood (Zammit and Zedler 1988; Minorsky 2002). Smoke stimulates germination of "fire recruiter" species directly or indirectly, by binding to soil particles in an aqueous or gaseous form (Keeley and Fotheringham 1997). Smoke induced a highly significant increase in germination in *E. penduliflora* (0 to 100%), *E. chrysanthemifolia*, *E. crassifolium* (0 to 80%), *P. grandiflora* (1 to 60-90%) and *P. minor*, but *P. brachyloba* did not germinate (Keeley and Fotheringham 1998a; Keeley *et al.* 2005).

There exist some controversial data relating to the smoke component involved in this stimulation. Thanos and Rundel (1995) concluded that nitrate and other nitrogenous ions were responsible for fire-stimulated germination of E. penduliflora seeds. Keeley and Fotheringham (1998b) found that nitrate ions alone failed to induce germination of E. penduliflora seeds, and suggested that nitrogen oxides (NOx) were the compounds responsible for smoke-stimulated germination. They proposed that these chemicals act as internal signals that activate enzymes or the production of growth regulators to mediate germination (Keeley and Fotheringham 1997; Fotheringham and Keeley 2005). Nitrogen oxides can not be the main germination signal after fire, because no effect on germination was observed when dormant seeds of E. penduliflora were treated with solutions of sodium nitroprusside (SNP) and S-nitroso-N-acetylpenicillamine, which release oxides of nitrogen (SNAP, Preston et al. 2004; Baldwin et al. 2005). NOx could also be a signal that provides seeds with information on soil quality and microbial activity, since levels of nitrogen oxides in soil change as a result of bacteria metabolism (Giba et al. 2003). Preston et al. (2004) suggested that an unidentified cellulose combustion factor is the ecologically relevant germination signal in fire habitats. Which increases germination of E. penduliflora seeds from 0 to >70%. Oligosaccharin, a hormone which stimulates seed germination, could be released as a consequence of heating alterations in xylan or glucuronic acid by fire (Keeley and Pizzorno 1986b). The butenolide 3 methyl-2H-furo (2,3-c) pyran-2-one has been found to be a key germination stimulant present in smoke (Flematti et al. 2007). The effect on germination of this compound has been demonstrated in many smoke responsive plant species, including E. penduliflora (10 to 60%) (Flematti et al. 2004). In nature, this compound is relevant for Hydrophyllaceae germination and subsequent establishment, but it is also effective in stimulating germination of economically important plant species that include the cultivated Hydrophyllaceae (Stevens et al. 2007). Promotion by fire of seed germination could be a consequence of the integration of different signals resulting from either fire products or environmental changes.

The germination response to charred wood and smoke has also been studied in species from several plant families growing in the California chaparral (including the Hydrophyllaceae *E. penduliflora*) and South African fynbos. It was found that, in Hydrophyllaceae and other plant families from fire prone seasonal environments, there is a similar germination response to fire products (Keeley and Bond 1997). The effect of smoke on germination is common in phylogenetically distant plant families, suggesting a convergent evolution of the signalling mechanism (Keeley and Fotheringham 1997).

#### Negative photoblastism

Light plays an important role in seed germination and subsequent steps in the life cycle of plants (Neff *et al.* 2000). Positive photoblastic seeds have an absolute requirement for light for germination, as reported in a wide number of angiosperms; germination can be either a low fluence response (LFR), or a very low fluence response (VLFR) mediated by phytochrome B and A (Smith 1995). Negative photoblastism has been reported in a few species, but has been studied much less than positive photoblastism (Baskin and Baskin 2001). In such seeds, germination is inhibited by light; this is a high irradiance response (HIR) regulated by phytochrome A (Casal and Sánchez 1998; Takaki 2001). In the Hydrophyllaceae, other morphogenetic responses have been discovered that are regulated mainly by phytochrome A: the effect of length of day on flowering and growth form in P. ranunculacea (short day plant) and in the long day plant P. tanacetifolia (Allard 1940). In other species, flowering is not regulated by light, as in the 'neutral day' plants N. menziesii and P. campanularia (Mattson and Erwin 2005). Winter annual species of Hydrophyllaceae are expected to be short day flowering plants, but the present study indicates that no generalization is possible.

In P. tanacetifolia (negative photoblastic), the main wavelengths that inhibit germination in the visible are far red (25%), red (50%) and blue (27%), as in other angiosperms, the inhibitory effect of these wave lengths increases if irradiation is preceded by a heat shock (37°C, 2 h). For this species, inhibition has also been reported by UV-A and UV-B (64%; Schultz and Klein 1963). Inhibition by far red and blue light has also been found in N. insignis (from 88 to 12 and 49% respectively), in which germination is indifferent to light at some temperatures (5-19°C), but inhibited at 21-30°C (Black and Waering 1960). Several of the negative photoblastic species studied belong to the Hydrophyllaceae, including E. penduliflora, N. menziesii and P. tanacetifolia. These germinate rapidly and require short light exposure periods for inhibition or reversion (24-48 h), making them excellent for the study of photoinhibition (Black and Waering 1960). In these species, inhibition of germination by light occurs at relatively high temperatures (>  $26^{\circ}$ C), as in P. tanacetifolia (at 30°C germination drop to zero; Pirovano et al. 1999), or at a wide range of temperatures (22-27°C, from 92 to 77-0% in N. insignis) (Chen 1968). Darkness for germination may similarly be a requirement for all seeds of a batch or for some of them at particular temperatures as in N. menziesii (Cruden 1974), in which both light and temperature inhibition of the germination process have been studied.

Darkness is not an absolute requirement for germination at certain temperatures. In N. insignis, germination in darkness or light in the interval 22-30°C is reduced as the temperature increases. In this species, short photoperiods (4 h light) induce higher germination (from 20 to 88%), and the duration of both light and dark periods are relevant for germination (Black and Waering 1960). On the other hand, seeds exposed to light-hard treatments (seeds exposed to light at inhibitory temperatures, 21°C, and then transferred to darkness at the same or other temperatures) increased germination with temperature, but decreased after light-hard treatments from 18-3°C. Also, seeds exposed to an inhibit-ory temperature (21°C) in darkness (thermodormant) increased their germination at progressively lower temperatures (Black and Waering 1960). Finally, germination of other species from these genera are also non-negative photoblastic, including Nemophila brevifolia, N. aphylla, Phacelia sericea, Phacelia purshii, P. dubia, and P. ranuncu-lacea (Baskin et al. 1993). Light responses mediated by phytochrome act in concert with other environmental cues (Franklin and Whitelam 2004); negative photoblastism occurs mainly at relatively high temperatures (>  $20^{\circ}$ C), and at high photon fluxes and long exposures to light (in relation to germination time); at lower temperatures, inhibition of germination is partially expressed in the seed sample as low germination and/or reduced germination rate, as in P. tanacetifolia (Black and Wareing 1957; Schultz and Klein 1963; Macchia et al. 2000). Additionally, negative photoblastism is commonly expressed at low water potential, as in N. menziesii (Cruden 1974; Niedzwiedz-Siegien and Lewak 1989).

The study of signal perception mechanisms that promote or inhibit germination is important in understanding the adaptations of these plants to their environments. For negative photoblastic seeds, darkness may be a cue for seeds to remain in a dry environment in which moisture availability is sufficient for germination and seedling establishment, as when seeds are buried in the soil, and by which the seed detects inadequate autumn conditions and awaits further germination in spring (Thanos et al. 1989, 1991; Pons 2000). Temperatures, photon fluxes and water potentials that induce negative photoblastism support this hypothesis; to learn more, further studies are necessary (Koller 1957; Pons 2000). The negative photoblastic species E. penduliflora, N. insignis and P. tanacetifolia grow in sharply seasonal Mediterranean chaparral relevant to this hypothesis. Nevertheless, not all the Hydrophyllaceae or other species that grow in dry environments have negative photoblastic seeds, indicating that species with a wide diversity of functional or morphological traits can handle the same environment. In these species, negative photoblastism regulates the physiological and biochemical processes related to the removal of mechanical constraint on embryo growth (cuticle and cap endosperm) (Chen and Thimann 1966; Egerton-Warburton 1998; Pirovano et al. 1999). Gibberellic acid (1 mM to 0.5 mM) promotes germination of P. tanacetifolia and N. insignis seeds, from 11 to 29% and from 8 to 78%; respectively) inducing changes in the mechanical properties of the endosperm (Chen 1968; Safran and Galsky 1974; Coccuci et al. 1981). When germination is inhibited by light in these Hydrophyllaceae, abscisic acid does not play a role as it does in positive photoblastic seeds with physiological dormancy, in which there is an antagonist effect to gibberellic acid (Kucera et al 2005).

Mature seeds of P. tanacetifolia are boat-shaped with a length of 2.7 mm and a width of 1.5 mm. There is a coat of integument with no cellular organization, and a well-formed endosperm that surrounds a curved embryo (Serrato-Valenti et al. 1998). The transition from dormancy to mobilization is rapid, and radicle emergence takes place within 24 hours after the onset of imbibition. In mature seeds, proteins are the major storage substances, although starch is the main reserve during seed development. Protein bodies were not present in the micropylar region after 4 h of seed imbibition; this suggests that protein digestion begins in this region of the endosperm in the early stages of germination (Serrato-Valenti et al. 2000). Localization of endo-β-mannanases near cell walls during germination of P. tanacetifolia seeds could be related to endosperm weakening, suggesting its possible role during the early phases of germination (Piana et al. 2003). The activity of these hydrolases is enhanced by gibberellic acid in many solaneaceous species seeds (Nonogaki et al. 2000). The effect of gibberellic acid in enhancing germination of light-inhibited P. tanacetifolia seeds has been described by Safran and Galsky (1974) and Coccuci et al. (1981), and could be related to stimulation of the embryo growth through an increase of endo- $\beta$ mannanase activity. The effect of gibberellic acid on testa and endosperm rupture to end dormancy has been studied in tobacco seeds (Leubner-Metzger 2002, 2003).

Basic mechanisms involved in photodormancy have also been studied in *Phacelia tanacetifolia* seeds. The start of germination is characterized by activation of respiration, extrusion and K<sup>+</sup> uptake at the membrane level, and  $H^{T}$ macromolecule synthesis. During germination of dormant and nondormant seeds, the cytoplasmic pH is kept constant by a  $H^+/K^+$  exchange mechanism that couples  $K^+$  influx to  $H^+$  efflux. Cytoplasm alkalinization leads to activation of macromolecular synthesis and the development of germination (Pardi et al. 1980; Pirovano et al. 1996, 1997). Inhibited light conditions promote cytoplasmic acidification, suggesting the involvement of pH in photodormancy (Coccuci et al. 1989; Espen et al. 1995). Germination of P. tanacetifolia seeds in light is promoted by the maintenance of constant cytoplasmic pH with fusicoccin, a phytotoxin which stimulates the H<sup>+</sup> pump (from 0 to 80%); also, cytoplasmic acidification caused by butyric acid inhibits germination in the dark. The inhibiting effect of high temperatures on germination could be related to a decrease of potassium uptake (Cocucci et al. 1985).

The calcium sensor protein calmodulin (CaM) is involved in the germination of *P. tanacetifolia* seeds. There is a parallel increase in CaM and seed germination; this increase does not occur during light inhibition or high temperature inhibition (Cocucci and Negrini 1991). Further studies suggest that calmodulin is involved in maintaining the Ca<sup>++</sup> concentration within a particular range (Negrini *et al.* 1995; Duval *et al.* 2002). Dark germination of *P. tanacetifolia* seeds generally depends on respiration activation, transport activities and macromolecular synthesis, which are the basic mechanisms involved in the germination process in non-dormant seeds.

# Other requirements for germination and dormancy breaking

Physiological dormancy is the most common dormancy among Hydrophyllaceae. As well as the negative photoblastic seeds and fire recruiters described above, it has been reported in N. aphylla, Phacelia bipinnatifida, Phacelia compacta, Phacelia vallicola, Phacelia notabilis, Phacelia quickie, P. lemmonii, P. ranunculacea and P. sericea, (Quick 1947; Baskin and Baskin 2001). In P. bipinnatifida, P. compacta and P. notabilis, dormancy breaking requires cold stratification, unlike N. aphylla and P. ranunculacea which require warm stratification (Baskin and Baskin 2001). Requirement of warm or cold stratification for germination has been related to the life cycle of these species as winter or summer annuals, or biennial as is P. bipinnatifida (Baskin and Baskin 2001). The requirement of low or warm temperatures to break dormancy is common in species growing in sharply seasonal environments including rocky zones, deserts and serpentine soils, such as P. dubia (Taylor and Levy 2002).

*P. purshii* and *P. dubia* are winter annuals that require incubation at relatively high summer temperatures during afterripening to break dormancy meanwhile low winter temperatures (5-10°C) induce dormancy. In seasonal environments, this adaptation guarantees the germination at the end of autumn by preventing germination in spring and the formation of a seed bank (Baskin and Baskin 1971, 1973). *P. purshii* requires a double environmental cue to break its dormancy. Dry-wet soil cycles induce high germination if seeds were incubated at summer temperatures (35/20°C and 35/25°C) and were then transferred to autumn temperatures (20-10°C) (Baskin and Baskin 1973).

Serpentine soils are characterized by a combination of low calcium, heavy metals, nutrient deficiency and low water availability. *E. rosea* is found only in serpentine soils or serpentinized rocks in California. *E. rosea* seeds were indifferent to scarification, but after germination their radicles and hypocotyls showed signs of rooting. Seeds of *E. penduliflora* can germinate only after scarification and seedlings did not show signs of decay. However, *E rosea* seedlings were more tolerant than *E. penduliflora* seedlings to low calcium, potassium, magnesium and phosphorus concentrations (Tadros 1957). *E. penduliflora* was unable to grow in such conditions.

Hyrophyllum macrophyllum is an herbaceous plant growing in mesic deciduous forests that shows an interesting mechanism of dormancy reported in few other species (Quercus is one). Seed maturation and dispersal of H. macrophyllum takes place in mid- to late July, and seeds exhibit both root and shoot dormancy. As has been described in winter annual Hydrophyllaceae species, summer temperatures break dormancy  $(30/15^{\circ}C)$ , seeds germinate in early autumn and the shoot remains dormant. Winter temperatures (5°C) are required to break shoot dormancy. delay in germination of several years has also been described in this species. Other species of the same genus, H. capitatum, H. flenderi and H. appendiculatum are also dormant and some of them may present the double dormancy observed in H. macrophyllum (Baskin and Baskin 1983, 1985).

#### **Germination treatments**

The best strategies to germinate Hydrophyllaceae species are related mainly to dormancy broken procedures and fulfil germination requirements.

All Hydrophyllaceae species have physiological dormancy. The methods to break this can be divided into the following plant groups:

1) Fire recruiters: physiological dormancy can be broke with a smoke solution or charate added to the germination substrate.

2) Non-fire recruiters: For species distributed at high latitudes or altitudes, the pre-germination treatments of cold stratification at  $5^{\circ}$ C in moist substrate and light can be effective to promote germination meanwhile for winter annuals the exposure to warm stratification is determinant to break dormancy. In conclusion, the method to break dormancy depends on plant ecology.

3) Species with double dormancy mechanism (root and cotyledonary): It is adequate warm stratification to favour root emergence, while cold stratification it is necessary to favour cotyledon emergence.

The use of smoke to break dormancy can be tested in all Hydrophyllaceae species because it promotes germination of recruiters and non-recruiters species from different plant families.

Germination requirements of Hydrophyllaceae species:

Hydrophyllaceae species could be negative photoblastic, positive photoblastic or indifferent to light but, as a first approach, germination can be tested at low temperatures (10-19°C) in light or higher temperatures in darkness (20-30°C). Some species as *W. urens* are thermophilous and indifferent to light and germinates between 11 and 33°C. For *Phacelia* species is recommended germination in darkness at 16°C (*P. campanularia*, *P. distans*, *P. grandiflora*, *P. minor*, *P. parryi*, *P. sericea*, *P. tanacetifolia* and *P. viscida*).

It is important to remark that these general procedures are only general recommendations for the induction of germination of Hydrophyllaceae species but do not provided any particular knowledge of the Hydrophyllaceae species germination. There is an important variability between species and also between genera and this heterogeneity could be a result of the effect of the environmental variability including abiotic and biotic factors.

### CONCLUSIONS

Dormancy in Hydrophyllaceae is physiologic. Dormancy is broken by environmental cues related to habitat. Fire products break the dormancy of species growing in fire prone habitats. The most studied of these species are E. penduliflora and some Phacelia species. For dry environment species, negative photoblastism prevent seeds from germinating in moist conditions adverse to seedling establishment and growth. In both cases, whether "fire recruiters" or negative photoblastic species, the mechanism involved in dormancy involves an immature and weak embryo surrounded by structures that mechanically constrain embryo growth. This is the same situation as in winter annual species, which requires the high temperatures of summer to end physiological dormancy. Study of the mechanisms involved in breaking dormancy, and the germination requirements of Hydrophyllaceae seeds, is important, because they are peculiar Angiosperms in these respects. There are only a few studies of different Hydrophyllaceae species, and information about germination conditions in most species is buried in ecological studies or technical bulletins. To learn more, systematic studies of germination are required for the majority of the genus of this amazing plant family.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the Herbario Nacional de México (MEXU) for their contribution to the photographic material. We thank María Esther Sánchez Coronado, Luz Elena Garza Caligaris, Esther Zúñiga Sánchez and Rocio Graniel for technical support. This manuscript was supported by Consejo Nacional de Ciencia y Tecnología, México (CONACYT Grant 47859 Q).

### REFERENCES

- Abrams LR, Smiley FJ (1915) Taxonomy and distribution of *Eriodictyon*. Botanical Gazette 60, 115-133
- Allard HA (1940) Phacelia ranunculacea (Nutt.) Constance, its length of day, temperature reactions and seasonal adaptations. Castanea 5, 94-99
- Arroyo MTK, Cavieres LA, Castor C, Humana AM (1999) Persistent soil seed bank and standing vegetation at a high alpine site in the central Chilean Andes. *Oecologia* 119, 126-132
- Atwater BR (1980) Germination, dormancy and morphology of the seeds of herbaceous ornamental plants. Seed Science and Technology 8, 523-573
- Atwood ND (1975) A revision of the *Phacelia crenulatae* group (Hydrophyllaceae) for North America. *The Great Basin Naturalist* **35**, 127-190
- Bacon JD (1987) Systematics of Nama (Hydrophyllaceae): seed coat morphology of Lemmonia californica and Nama species allied with Nama demissum. ALISO 11, 441-450
- Baldwin IT, Preston CA, Krock B (2005) Smoke and mirrors: reply to Fotheringham and Keeley. *Seed Science Research* 15, 373-375
- Baskin CC, Baskin JM (2001) Seeds. Ecology, Biogeography and Evolution of Dormancy and Germination, Academic Press, San Diego, 666 pp
- Baskin CC, Baskin JM, Chester EW (1993) Seed germination ecology of two mesic woodland winter annuals, *Nemophila aphylla* and *Phacelia ranunculaceae* (Hydrophyllaceae). *Bulletin of the Torrey Botanical Club* 120, 29-37
- Baskin JM, Baskin CC (1971) Germination ecology of *Phacelia dubia* var. dubia in Tennessee glades. American Journal of Botany 58, 98-104
- Baskin JM, Baskin CC (1973) Delayed germination in seeds of *Phacelia* dubia var. dubia. Canadian Journal of Botany 51, 2481-2486
- Baskin JM, Baskin CC (1983) Germination ecophysiology of eastern deciduous forest herbs *Hydrophyllum macrophyllum*. American Midland Naturalist 109, 63-71
- Baskin JM, Baskin CC (1985) Germination ecophysiology of Hydrophyllum appendiculatum, a mesic forest biennial. American Journal of Botany 72, 185-190
- Baskin JM, Baskin CC (2000) Taxonomy, anatomy and evolution of physical dormancy in seeds. *Plant Species Biology* 15, 139-152
- Baskin JM, Baskin CC (2004) A classification system for seed dormancy. Seed Science Research 14, 1-16
- Berg RY (1985) Gynoecium and development of embryo sac, endosperm, and seed in *Pholistoma* (Hydrophyllaceae) relative to taxonomy. *American Jour*nal of Botany 72, 1775-1787
- Beyers JL, Wakeman CD (1997) Season of burn effects in southern California chaparral. In: 2<sup>nd</sup> Interface between Ecology and Land Development in California Conference, 18-19 April 1997, Occidental College, Los Angeles CA, USA
- Biswell HH, Gilman JH (1961) Brush management in relation to fire and other environmental factors on the tehama deer winter range. *California Fish and Game* 47, 357-389
- Black M, Wareing PF (1957) Sensitivity of light-inhibited seeds to certain spectral regions. *Nature* 180, 395
- Black M, Wareing PF (1960) Photoperiodism in the light-inhibited seed of Nemophila insignis. Journal of Experimental Botany 11, 28-39
- Bray CM (1995) Biochemical processes during the osmopriming of seeds. In: Kigel J, Galili G (Eds) Seed Developmental and Germination, Marcel Dekker, New York, USA, pp 767-789
- Byers DL, Platenkamp GAJ, Shaw RG (1997) Variation in seed germination characters in *Nemophila menziesii*: Evidence of a genetic basis for maternal effect. *Evolution* **51**, 1445-1456
- Casal JJ, Sánchez RA (1998) Phytochromes and seed germination. Seed Science Research 8, 317-329
- Cavieres LA, Arroyo MTK (2000) Seed germination response to cold stratifycation period and thermal regime in *Phacelia secunda* (Hydrophyllaceae). Altiduninal variation in the Mediterranean Andes of central Chile. *Plant Ecology* 149, 1-8
- Cavieres LA, Arroyo MTK (2001) Persistent soil seed bank in Phacelia secunda (Hydrophyllaceae): Experimental detection of variation along an altitudinal gradient in the Andes of Central Chile (33 °S). The Journal of Ecology 89, 31-39
- Chance GD, Bacon J (1984) Systematic implications of seed coat morphology in Nama (Hydrophyllaceae). American Journal of Botany 71, 829-842
- Chandler HP (1902) A revision of the genus Nemophila. Botanical Gazette 34, 194-215
- Chen S, Thimann K (1966) Nature of seed dormancy in *Phacelia tanacetifolia*. Science 153, 1537-1539
- Chen S (1968) Germination of light-inhibited seed of Nemophila insignis. American Journal of Botany 55, 1177-1183
- Chen SSC (1970) Influence of factors affecting germination on respiration of *Phacelia tanacetifolia* seeds. *Planta* **95**, 330-335

Chortyk OT, Severson RF, Cutler HC, Sisson VA (1993) Antibiotic activities

of sugars esters from selected Nicotiana species. Bioscience, Biotechnology and Biochemistry 57, 1355-1356

- Chortyk OT, Pomonis JG, Johnson AW (1996) Synthesis and characterizations of insecticidal sucrose esters. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemis*try 44, 1551-1557
- Christensen NL, Muller CH (1975) Effects on fire on factors controlling plant growth in Adenostoma chaparral. Ecological Monographs 45, 29-55
- Chuang TI, Constance L (1992) Seeds and systematics in Hydrophyllaceae: Tribe Hydrophylleae. *American Journal of Botany* **79**, 257-264
- Cocucci SM, Morgutti S, Rainieri A (1989) Effect of butyric acid on the germination of the seeds of *Phacelia tanacetifolia*. *Physiologia Plantarum* 76, 17-23
- Cocucci M, Negrini N (1991) Calcium-calmodulin in germination of Phacelia tanacetifolia seeds: effects of light, temperature, fusicoccin and calcium-calmodulin antagonists. Physiologia Plantarum 82, 143-149
- Cocucci S, Rainieri A, Morgutti S, Ciroli F (1981) The role of darkness, GA and fusicoccin in braking dormancy in *Phacelia tanacetifolia* seeds. *Physiologia Plantarum* 52, 177-180
- Cocucci SM, Ranieri A, Zocchi G (1985) Potassium-dependent increase in RNA and protein synthesis in the early phase incubation of the thermodormant *Phacelia tanacetifolia* seeds. *Plant Physiology* 80, 891-894
- Coleman HR (2008) http://florabase.calm.wa.gov.au/browse/profile/21965
- Constance L (1938) The genus Eucrypta Nutt. Lloydia 1, 143-152
- Constance L (1939) The genus Pholistoma Lilja. Bulletin of the Torrey Botanical Club 66, 341-352
- Constance L (1942) The genus Hydrophyllum L. American Midland Naturalist 27, 710-731
- Constance L (1963) Chromosome number and classification in Hydrophyllaceae. Brittonia 15, 273-285
- Cruden RW (1974) The adaptative nature of seed germination in Nemophila menziesii AGGR. Ecology 55, 1295-1305
- Diggle PK (1995) Architectural effects and the interpretation of patterns of fruit and seed development. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 26, 531-552
- **Duval FD, Renard M, Jaquinod M, Biou V, Montrichard F, Macherel D** (2002) Differential expression and functional analysis of three calmodulin isoforms in germinating pea (*Pisum sativum* L.) seeds. *The Plant Journal* **32**, 481-493
- Eastwood A (1944) A revision of *Phacelia* section miltitzia. Proceedings of the California Academy of Sciences 25, 357-376
- Eckhart VM (1992) Spatio-temporal variation in abundance and variation in foraging behaviour of the pollinators of gynodioecious *Phacelia linearis* (Hydrophyllaceae). *Oikos* 64, 573-586
- Egerton-Warburton LME (1998) A smoke-induced alteration of the sub-testa cuticle in seeds of the post-fire recruiter, *Emmenanthe penduliflora* Benth. (Hydrophyllaceae). *Journal of Experimental Botany* **489**, 1317-1327
- Egerton-Warburton LM, Ghisalberti EL (2001) Isolation and structural identification of a germination inhibitor in fire recruiters from the California chaparral. *Journal of Chemical Ecology* 27, 371-382
- Espen L, Morgutti S, Alisi C, Pirovano L, Ragg E, Cocucci SM (1995) Germination and pH of intracellular compartments in seeds of *Phacelia tanacetifolia*. *Physiologia Plantarum* 93, 577-583
- Ferguson DM (1999) Phylogenetic analysis and relationships in Hydrophyllaceae based on ndhF sequence data. Systematic Botany 23, 253-268
- Flematti GR, Ghisalberti EL, Dixon KW, Trengrove RD (2004) A compound from smoke that promotes seed germination. *Science* **305**, 977
- Flematti GR, Goddard-Borger ED, Merritt DJ, Ghisalberti EL, Dixon KW, Trengrove RD (2007) Preparation of 2H-furo(2,3-c)pyran-2-one derivates and evaluation of their germination-promoting activity. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 55, 2189-2194
- Fotheringham CJ, Keeley JE (2005) NO news is no new news. Seed Science Research 15, 367-371
- Franklin KA, Whitelam GC (2004) Light signals, phytochromes and crosstalk with other environmental cues. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 55, 271-276
- Gamboa-deBuen A, Cruz-Ortega R, Martínez-Barajas E, Sánchez-Coronado ME, Orozco-Segovia (2006) Natural priming as an important metabolic event in the history of Wigandia urens (Hydrophyllaceae) seeds. Physiologia Plantarum 128, 520-530
- Giba Z, Grubisic D, Konjevic R (2003) Nitrogen oxides as environmental sensors for seeds. Seed Science Research 13, 187-196
- Gilbert C (2003) Fact sheet number 2. Small Farm Success Project, Sustainable Agricultural Systems Lab, USDA Forest Services, Washington DC, 12 pp
- González-Zertuche L, Vázquez-Yanes C, Gamboa A, Sánchez-Coronado ME, Aguilera P, Orozco-Segovia A (2001) Natural priming of *Wigandia urens* seeds during burial: effects on germination, growth and protein expression. *Seed Science Research* **11**, 27-34
- Gomez NN, Shaw RG (2006) Inbreeding effect on male and female fertility and inheritance of male sterility in *Nemophila menziesii* (Hydrophyllaceae). *American Journal of Botany* **93**, 739-746
- Guo Q (2001) Early post-fire succession in California chaparral: changes in diversity, density, cover and biomass. *Ecological Research* 16, 471-485
- Halse RR (1981) Taxonomy of Phacelia Sect. Miltitzia (Hydrophyllaceae)

Madroño 28, 121-132

- Hilton JR (1984) The influence of temperature and moisture status on the photoinhibition of seed germination in *Bromus sterilis* L. by the far-red absorbing form of phytochrome. *New Phytologist* **97**, 369-374
- Hitchcock CL (1933) A taxonomic study of the genus Nama. American Journal of Botany 20, 415-431
- Hoffman M (1999) Flower and fruit development in the genus *Phacelia* (Phaceliae, Hydrophyllaceae): Characters of systematic value. *Systematics and Geography of Plants* 68, 203-212
- Holm L, Pancho JV, Herberger JP, Plucknett DL (1979) A Geographical Atlas of World Weeds, Wiley, New York, 391 pp
- Hong TD, Ellis RH (1996) A Protocol to Determine Seed Storage Behaviour, IPGRI Technology Bulletin No. 1. Intl. Plant Genetic Resources Institute, Rome, 63 pp
- Howell JT (1943) A revision of *Phacelia* section Miltitzia. *Proceedings of the California Academy of Sciences* XXV, 357-376
- Jones CS, Schlesinger WH (1980) Emmenanthe penduliflora (Hydrophyllaceae): further consideration of germination response. Madroño 27, 122-125
- Juhren M, Went FW, Phillips E (1956) Ecology of dessert plants IV. Combined field and laboratory work on germination of annuals in the Joshua Tree National Monument California. *Ecology* 37, 318-330
- Karssen CM, Hilhorst HWM (1992) Effect of chemical environment on seed germination. In: Fenner M (Ed) Seeds. The Ecology of Regeneration in Plant Communities, CAB International, Wallingford, UK, pp 327-348
- Keeley JE (1987) Role of fire in seed germination of woody taxa in California chaparral. *Ecology* 68, 434-443
- Keeley JE (1991) Seed germination and life history syndromes in California chaparral. *Botanical Review* 57, 81-116
- Keeley JE, Bond WJ (1997) Convergent seed germination in South African fynbos and Californian chaparral. *Plant Ecology* 133, 153-167
- Keeley JE, Fotheringham CJ (1997) Trace gas emissions in smoke-induced seed germination. Science 276, 1248-1250
- Keeley JE, Fotheringham CJ (1998a) Smoke induced seed germination in California chaparral. *Ecology* **79**, 2320-2336
- Keeley JE, Fotheringham CJ (1998b) Mechanisms of smoke-induced seed germination in a post-fire chaparral annual. *Journal of Ecology* 86, 27-36
- Keeley JE, Fotheringham CJ (2000) Role of fire in regeneration from seed. In: Fenner M (Ed) Seeds: The Ecology of Regeneration in Plant Communities (2<sup>nd</sup> Edn), CAB International, Oxon, UK, pp 311-330
- Keeley JE, Fotheringham CJ, Baer-Keeley M (2006) Demographic patterns of postfire regeneration in Mediterranean-climate shrublands of California. *Ecological Monographs* 76, 235-255
- Keeley JE, Keeley SC (1987) Role of fire in the germination of chaparral herbs and suffrutescents. *Madroño* 34, 240-249
- Keeley JE, McGinnis TW, Bollens KA (2005) Seed germination of Sierra Nevada Postfire Chaparral Species. Madroño 52, 175-181
- Keeley JE, Morton BA, Pedrosa A, Trotter P (1985) Role of alelophathy, heat and charred wood in the germination of chaparral herbs and suffrutescents. *Journal of Ecology* **73**, 445-458
- Keeley JE, Nitzberg ME (1984) Role of charred wood in the germination of the chaparral herbs *Emmenanthe penduliflora* (Hydrophyllaceae) and *Eriophyllum confertiflorum* (Asteraceae). *Madroño* 31, 208-218
- Keeley JE, Soderstrom TJ (1986) Postfire recovery of chaparral along an elevational gradient in southern California. *The Southwestern Naturalist* 31, 177-184
- Keeley SC, Pizzorno M (1986a) Charred wood in the germination of the chaparral herbs *Emmenanthe penduliflora* (Hydrophyllaceae) and *Eriophyllum* confertiflorum (Asteraceae). Madroño 31, 208-219
- Keeley SC, Pizzorno M (1986b) Charred wood stimulated germination of two fire-following herbs of the California chaparral and the role of hemicellulose. *American Journal of Botany* **73**, 1289-1297
- Koller D (1957) Germination-regulating mechanisms in some desert seeds, IV. Atriplex dimorphostegia Kar. et Kir. Ecology 38, 1-13
- Kucera B, Cohn MA, Leubner-Metzger G (2005) Plant hormone interactions during seed dormancy release and germination. Seed Science Research 15, 281-307
- Le Fer D, Parker T (2005) The effect of seasonality of burn in seed germination in chaparral: The role of soil moisture. *Madroño* 52, 166-174
- Leubner-Metzger G (2002) Seed after ripening and over expression of class I B-1-3-glucanase confer maternal effects on tobacco testa rupture and dormancy release. *Planta* 215, 659-698
- Leubner-Metzger G (2003) Hormonal and molecular events during seed dormancy release and germination. In: Nicolas G, Bradford KJ, Come D, Pritchard HW (Eds) *The Biology of Seeds: Recent Research Advances*, CAB International, Wallingford, UK, pp 101-112
- Macchia M, Angelini LG, Ceccarini L (2000) Study on germination characteristics of *Phacelia tanacetifolia* Bentham seeds obtained from different growing seasons. *Italian Journal of Agronomy* 4, 61-66
- Marr DL, Marshall M (2006) The role of fungal pathogens in flower size and seed mass variation in three species of *Hydrophyllum* (Hydrophyllaceae). *American Journal of Botany* 93, 389-398
- Martin AC (1946) The comparative internal morphology of seeds. *The American Midland Naturalist* **36**, 513-648

- Matilla A, Gallardo M, Puga-Hermida MI (2005) Structural, physiological and molecular aspects of heterogeneity in seeds: a review. Seed Science Research 15, 63-76
- Mattson NS, Erwin JE (2005) The impact of photoperiod and irradiance on flowering of several herbaceous ornamentals. *Scientia Horticulturae* **104**, 275-292
- Minorsky PV (2002) The hot and the classic. *Plant Physiology* **128**, 1167-1168 Moreno JM, Oechel WC (1991) Fire intensity effects on germination of shrubs
- and herbs in southern California chaparral. *Ecology* **72**, 1993-2004
  Neff MM, Fankhause C, Chory J (2000) Light: an indicator of time and place. *Genes and Development* **14**, 257-271
- Negrini N, Rivetta A, Cocucci M (1995) Calmodulin levels in radish (*Raphanus sativus* L.) seeds germinating at low calcium availability by EGTA treatments. *Plant Cell and Environment* 18, 159-167
- Niedzwiedz-Siegien I, Lewak S (1989) Photoinhibition of white clover seed germination at low water potential. *Physiologia Plantarum* **76**, 53-56
- Nonogaki H, Gee OH, Bradford KJ (2000) A germination-specific endo-βmannanase gene is expressed in the micropylar endosperm cap of tomato seeds. *Plant Physiology* **123**, 1235-1245
- Nord EC, Leisser AT (1974) *Nama lobbii* Gray, woolly nama. In: Schopmeyer SC (Tech. Coord.) *Seeds of Woody Plants in the United States*, Agricultural Handbook 450. USDA Forest Services, Washington DC, 551 pp
- Ochoa-Gaona S (2001) Hydrophyllaceae. In: Calderón de Rzedowski G, Rzedowski J (Eds) Flora Fanerogámica del Valle de México, Instituto de Ecología, Comisión Nacional para el Conocimiento y Uso de la Biodiversidad, Páztcuaro, Michoacán, México, pp 596-602
- Pardi D, Morgutti S, Cocucci SM (1980) K+ uptake in the early phases of germination of the photoblastic and thermosensitive seed of *Phacelia tanacetifolia*. *Physiologia Plantarum* 48, 379-384
- Parker VT, Muller CH (1979) Allelophatic dominance by a tree-associated herb in a California annual grassland. *Oecologia* 37, 315-320
- Pelton J (1956) A study of seed dormancy in eighteen species of high altitude Colorado plants. *Butler University Botanical Studies* 13, 74-84
- Piana M, Pirovano L, Mariotti M, Cornara L, Faoro F (2003) Immunolocalization of endo-β-mannanases in *Phacelia tanacetifolia* seeds during early phases of germination. *Plant Biosystems* 137, 255-263
- Pirovano L, Morgutti S, Espen L, Cocucci SM (1996) Differences in the transcription products and in translation and enzymatic activities during early stages of imbibition of *Phacelia tanacetifolia* seeds with germination inhibited by light. *Physiologia Plantarum* 96, 714-721
- Pirovano L, Morgutti S, Espen L, Cocucci SM (1997) Differences in the reactivation process in thermosensitive seeds of *Phacelia tanacetifolia* with germination inhibited by high temperature (30°C). *Physiologia Plantarum* 99, 211-220
- Pirovano L, Morgutti S, Espen L, Coccuci SM (1999) Light or high (30°C) temperature effects on L-(U-<sup>14</sup>C) leucine incorporation and protein patterns in embryos and endosperm during early phase of germination of the negatively photoblastic and thermosensitive seeds of *Phacelia tanacetifolia*. *Plant Science* 140, 137-144
- Platenkamp GAJ, Shaw RG (1993) Environmental and genetic maternal effects on seed characters in *Nemophila menziesii*. Evolution 47, 540-555
- Pons TL (1989) Breaking of seed dormancy by nitrate as a gap detection mechanism. Annals of Botany 63, 139-143
- Pons TL (2000) Seed response to light. In: Fenner M (Ed) Seeds, Ecology of Regeneration in Plant Communities, CAB International, Wallingford, UK, pp 237-260
- Preston CA, Becker R, Baldwin IT (2004) Is "NO" news good news? Nitrogen oxides are not components of smoke that elicits germination in two smoke-stimulated species, *Nicotiana attenuata* and *Emmenanthe penduliflora*. Seed Science Research 14, 73-79
- Primack RB (1987) Relationships among flowers, fruits, and seeds. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 18, 409-430

Quick CR (1947) Germination of Phacelia seeds. Madroño 9, 17-22

- **Reyes-Ortega I** (2001) Modelo de la respuesta germinativa de diferentes poblaciones de *Wigandia urens* (Ruiz et Pav.) Kunth en un gradiente de temperaturas constantes. MSc thesis, Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México, 56 pp
- Safran EM, Galsky AG (1974) The action of cyclic AMP on GA<sub>3</sub> controlled responses VI. Characteristics of the promotion of light-inhibited seed germination in *Phacelia tanacetifolia* by GA<sub>3</sub> and cyclic 3',5'-adenosine monophosphate. *Plant and Cell Physiology* 15, 527-532
- Schulz SMR, Klein RM (1963) Effects of visible and ultraviolet radiation on the germination of *Phacelia tanacetifolia*. American Journal of Botany 50, 430-434
- Schulz SMR, Klein RM (1965) On the mechanisms of light-induced germination inhibition of *Phacelia tanacetifolia*. American Journal of Botany 52, 278-281
- Schwachtje J, Baldwin IT (2004) Smoke alters endogenous gibberellin and abscisic acid pools and gibberellin sensitivity while eliciting germination in the post-fire annual, *Nicotiana attenuata*. Seed Science Research 14, 51-60
- Searcy KB (1970) Comparative natural history of two sympatric populations of Pholistoma (Hydrophyllaceae). Madroño 20, 276-278
- Serrato-Valenti G, Cornara L, Modenesi P, Piana M, Mariotti MG (2000)

Structure and histochemistry of embryo envelope tissues in the mature dry seed and early germination of *Phacelia tanacetifolia*. Annals of Botany **85**, 625-634

- Serrato-Valenti G, Mariotti MG, Cornara L, Corallo A (1998) A histological and structural study of *Phacelia tanacetifolia* endosperm in developing, mature, and germinating seed. *International Journal of Plant Sciences* 159, 753-761
- Sewell M, Vincent MA (2006) Biosystematics of the *Phacelia ranunculacea* complex (Hydrophyllaceae). *Castanea* **71**, 192-209
- Silvertown JW (1984) Phenotypic variety in seed germination behaviour: the ontogeny and evolution of somatic polymorphism in seeds. *The American Naturalist* 124, 1-16
- Smith H (1995) Physiological and ecological function within the phytochrome family. Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology 46, 289-315
- Stevens JC, Merritt DJ, Flematti GR, Ghisalberti EL, Dixon KW (2007) Seed germination of agricultural weeds promoted by 3-methyl-2*H*-furo[2,3*c*]pyran-2-one under laboratory and field conditions. *Plant and Soil* **298**, 13-124
- Struik GJ (1965) Growth patterns of some native annual and perennial herbs in southern Wisconsin. *Ecology* 46, 401-420
- Sweeney JR (1956) Responses of vegetation to fire. A study of the herbaceous vegetation following chaparral fires. University of California Publications in Botany 28, 143-216
- Takaki NN (2001) New proposal of classification of seeds based on forms of phytochrome instead of photoblastism. *Revista Brasileira de Fisiologia Vege*tal 13, 104-108
- Tadros TM (1957) Evidence of the presence of an edapho-biotic factor in the problem of serpentine tolerance. *Ecology* 38, 14-23
- Taylor SI, Levy F (2002) Responses to soils and a test for preadaptation to serpentine in *Phacelia dubia* (Hydrophyllaceae). New Phytologist 155, 437-447
- Thanos CA, Georghiou K, Skarou F (1989) Glaucium flavum seed germina-

tion – an ecophysiological approach. Annals of Botany 63, 121-130

- Thanos CA, Georghiou K, Douma DJ, Marangaki CJ (1991) Photoinhibition of seed germination in Mediterranean maritime plants. *Annals of Botany* 68, 469-475
- Thanos CA, Rundel PW (1995) Fire-followers in chaparral: nitrogenous compounds trigger seed germination. *Journal of Ecology* 83, 207-216
- Tyler C (1995) Factors contributing to postfire seedling establishment in chaparral: direct and indirect effects of fire. *Journal of Ecology* 83, 1009-1020
- van Staden J, Brown NAC, Jäger AK, Johnson TA (2000) Smoke as a germination cue. Plant Species Biology 15, 167-178
- Watson L, Dallwitz MJ (2007) Available online: http://www.biologie.unihamburg.de/b-online/delta/angio/www/hydrophyllaceae
- Went FW, Westergaard M (1949) Ecology of desert plants. II. Development of plants in the death valley National Monument, California. *Ecology* 30, 26-38
- Werker L (1997) Seed Anatomy. Handbuch der Pflanzenanatomie X. 3, Gebrüder Borntraeger, Berlin, Germany, 424 pp
- Wicklow DT (1966) Further observations on serpentine response in *Emmenan*the. Ecology 47, 864-865
- Wicklow DT (1977) Germination response in *Emmenanthe penduliflora* (Hydrophyllaceae). *Ecology* **58**, 201-205
- Wolfe LM (1992) Why does the size of reproductive structures decline through time in *Hydrophyllum appendiculatum* (Hydrophyllaceae)? Developmental constraints vs. resource limitation. *American Journal of Botany* 79, 1286-1290
- Wolfe LM (1995) The genetics and ecology of seed size variation in a biennial plant, *Hydrophyllum appendiculatum* (Hydrophyllaceae). Oecologia 101, 343-352
- Zammit C, Zedler PH (1988) The influence of dominant shrubs, fire and time since fire on soil seed banks in mixed chaparral. Vegetatio 75, 175-187
- Zammit C, Zedler PH (1994) Organization of the soil seed bank in mixed chaparral. Vegetatio 111, 1-16